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80 YEARS AGO

Franco's army enters Barcelona
The national troops take Barcelona,   and the exodus of hundreds of thousands of refugees begins towards the

French border, where the vanguard of the nationals will arrive on February 10

General Yagüe, head of the Moroccan Army Corps, Colonel Barrón and Dioniso Ridruejo, national head of Propaganda, among other military commanders, in
Plaza Catalunya
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At dawn on January 26, 1939, the vanguards of the Navarrese Army Corps and the Moroccan Corps arrived at
Tibidabo. Barcelona stretched out at his feet, exhausted and without military forces to defend it. The official
bodies of the Republic and the Generalitat had been evacuated on the 22nd, while the remnants of the
Republican army tried to defend the line of the Llobregat river without success. 

In the early afternoon, some Italian tanks and Moroccan regulars entered the streets of Sarrià and arrived at
Passeig de Gràcia. Later, the bulk of the troops of Generals Solchaga and Yagüe entered the city without
resistance, they went down to Plaza Catalunya, Las Ramblas and Plaza Sant Jaume.After the initial confusion,
the Francoist army was received with enthusiasm , in the central neighborhoods, by a majority female
audience.  

Beyond the fervent support of the supporters of the new regime, the people of Barcelona who remained - more
than 460,000 people crossed the French border until February 10 - welcomed the end of the war with relief.
The bourgeoisie, including conservative Catalanists, because the victory of the military was a lesser evil
compared to the dictatorship of the proletariat. Catholics because they could practice their worship freely. The
people of order, eager for social tranquility. And almost all hopeful to leave behind the economic hardships.

At four thirty in the afternoon, the captain of the Legion, Víctor Felipe Martínez , took possession of the
Generalitat and the City Council . From the balcony of the town hall, the journalist and lawyer Jose María
Junyent delivered a speech extolling the significance of those moments and the triumph of the red and yellow
flag.  

After the Army came the services of the Falange and the police. The city, whose military command was
initially taken by General Yagüe , head of the Moroccan Army Corps, was considered much more occupied
than liberated, despite the good intentions of a minority, which included Dionisio Ridruejo , National Head of
Propaganda . 

Along with Ridruejo, poet and early Falangist, a group of intellectuals arrived, mostly those known as Catalans
from Burgos, who had the mission of reestablishing cultural activity, purging and renovating libraries or
cleaning the city of republican and anarchist publications. Some of them published controversial articles on
our pages that must be set in the barbarity of a civil war: Catalans! Let's not forget the terrible lesson! , The
false route or The end of a "gangster" movie, simply . In June, they would begin to publish in Barcelona the
second stage of the magazine Destino , a general information weekly founded in Burgos in 1937. Destino 

, Ridruejo himself and many of the Catalan intellectuals who accompanied him that January 1939 did not
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imagine that their hope for a new totalitarian state –based on the Joseantonian revolution– would soon be
truncated by the disappointment and disappointment of the imposed military dictatorship. by the
Generalissimo. Years later, they would go from dissent to opposition.  

Franco appointed General Eladio Álvarez Arenas supreme head of the occupation services. When he arrived
in Barcelona,   the day after the entry of the troops, he issued a statement that left no room for doubt. After a
benevolent and cordial introduction “Be sure, Catalans, that your language, in private and family use, will not
be persecuted; that your customs and traditions (…) will find the hottest gains in the new regime ”, followed by
twenty-two articles in which he showed his absolute power: state of war; prohibition of political parties –
except for the Falange-, of meetings and demonstrations; Very summary trials, purging of officials, and
logistical and economic measures that put the scarce resources that remained in the city under their authority.

On the same day 27, Generals Yagüe and Solchaga addressed the population by radio, extolling the virtues of
the regime and the Caudillo. The proclamation of the Navarrese militaryIt is an unequivocal piece on the
importance of Catalonia for Franco's Spain : “those who pretend a Catalan problem lie. After what we have
seen in all the towns in the region, and which have culminated in the spontaneous demonstrations of
yesterday and today, and the magnificent behavior of the Catalans, there cannot be a Catalan problem.
Catalonia, know it here and abroad, is one of the most precious jewels of the imperial crown of Spain ”.  

Dionisio RidruejoHe explained years later, when he became an opponent of the dictatorship, that, aware that
a part of the people of Barcelona could feel threatened, he had designed a propaganda operation so that the
Catalans, even accepting the annulment of the Statute of Autonomy, would not perceive that fundamental
issues such as their language or lifestyle would be suppressed. In fact, in the Reus and Tarragona occupations -
only ten days before - public events had been held in which some expression in Catalan was used. But the
intentions of the Propaganda apparatus soon met with the categorical refusal of the military authority, which
prohibited the use of Catalan - the trucks that arrived loaded with manifestos and brochures in this language
were requisitioned-,popular aplecs of a folkloric character and the sardana dances. For the victors, Barcelona
had been a sinful and impious city and had to be punished; Masses were to be organized - on the 28th a
campaign mass was held in Plaça Catalunya - and acts of reparation and expiation - on June 29, the Barça field
was exorcised in Les Corts .  

Although on the same day, January 26, there was looting of what little was left in stores and shops, little by
little the city was regaining activity. La Vanguardia itself, with great difficulties, returned to the streets on the
27th. On the night of the 28th, it recovered the night lighting that the bombings of the last months had advised
to suppress. And two days later , public transport, telephone communications and water supply were in
limited operation . Most of the stores opened on February 1. Although they worked normally, no one had
money. The republican peseta had been declared illegitimate and the Bank of Spain only exchanged up to a
maximum of 100 pesetas of the banknotes prior to July 1936. The food supply was scarce and the ration cards
were soon introduced –they lasted until 1952-. Self-sufficiency - chickens and rabbits shared terraces and
patios - and black market helped fight hunger. As described by Jaume Fabra in his book Els que es van qué se ,
post-war Barcelona was for years a gray, sad and dark city.
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